Dear Friends:
We are asking for your support for a letter to go to the Governor’s office, members of the Medicaid Redesign Team, and others, to express our concern and dissatisfaction with the suspension of the setting up of the majority of the MRT sub-committees.  Please quickly consider signing on to the letter to get it out and hopefully get the process back on track.

Dear               :

We are writing to express our concern and great alarm at the current status of the work being undertaken by the State Health Department without the involvement of what would hopefully be an expanded Medicaid Redesign Team to better reflect the population and appropriate representation on the nine proposed subcommittees, identified in a Draft Proposed Next Steps sent to the MRT members in May, 2011.  The MRT members were asked to comment on the draft proposals and recommend names of people for the subcommittees.  The Save Our Safety Net – Campaign, along with many others, submitted proposals to improve the continued functioning of the MRT, names to expand the MRT, and names for membership on the MRT subcommittees.
The May 12th meeting of the MRT was cancelled and has not been rescheduled as yet.  The whole schedule for the MRT contained in the draft proposal appears to have been abandoned, although a final report and waiver proposal is due in November 2011, just six months from now.
Instead of moving forward as proposed, on May 25th, Jason Helgerson emailed members of the MRT, saying that DOH and its sister agencies had prioritized implementation of proposals from Phase I enacted in the state budget.  In consultation with the Governor’s office, they decided to delay implementation of Phase 2.  The subcommittee work groups will be phased-in beginning with:  Managed Long-Term Care Implementation and Waiver Design; Behavioral Health Reform; and Program Streamlining and State/Local Responsibilities.

Although sympathizing with the work load facing the staff of the State Health Department, particularly because the staff has been greatly downsized, the current situation is untenable, and should not be allowed to continue.  The subcommittee/work groups whose work is not being started are:  Payment Reform; Basic Benefit Review; Supportive Housing; Health Disparities; Workforce Flexibility/Change of Scope Practice; and Medical Malpractice.  Most of these are critical areas for consumers and communities, which is why any continuing work on these areas should be done in the public eye and include a broad range of representation.  DOH has been setting up some private meetings with stakeholders that they identify, but are not doing any of this work publicly.  This is unacceptable.
The Medicaid Redesign Workplan does not appear to address the need for payment reform in relation to the state Charity Care pool.  Although two of the subcommittees/work groups in the draft proposed next steps were identified:  Payment Reform and Health Disparities.  There is an urgent need to review the current allocation methodology and propose changes that will be acceptable under federal health reform, and will target funding to hospitals that are providing care for the uninsured.  If this action is not taken, New York State stands to lose hundreds of millions of dollars in Disproportionate Share Hospital dollars (DSH) from the federal government.  Yet there has been no public discussion of how this discussion will occur and how the public will be involved in this issue which is of critical import to consumers, community organizations, and safety net hospitals. 
A quick review of the Medicaid Redesign Team Proposal Workplan however, shows that many of these areas will be addressed internally within the department and other state agencies.  This document is available on the MRT web site (
Some examples of activities listed enumerate our concerns:

· Proposal #990 – Explore the establishment of reimbursement rates to support effort to address health disparities.  A date for a meeting with stakeholders was identified – May 29th, a Sunday.  Not one of the people who raised concerns about the lack of attention to disparities has been notified about such a meeting.  The work on this issue will be ready for determination of policy by July 29th, with implementation proposed for October 15th, without any public review being proposed.  The way that this proposal is implemented could have an enormous impact on whether these efforts will improve cultural competence and truly address health care disparities.  It could end up dollars to providers with no improvement in care delivered or problems addressed.  This is unacceptable.
· Proposal #5 – Reduce and Control Utilization of Certified Home Health Agency Services.  Long term care advocates have already identified “misinterpretation” of this requirement resulting in consumers not receiving needed care.  Yet there is no mention of consulting stakeholders in this process.

· Proposal #67 – Assist Safety Net Providers.  Despite a great deal of concern and comments on this proposal by community organizations, these groups are left out of the process entirely.  Two stakeholder meetings are identified:  April 15th for the specific hospital associations and home care organization; and May 6th for “stakeholders” with no identification.  Was this meeting held?  Who was invited?  Were any of the groups that commented on this proposal notified of this meeting if it occurred?  The activities go on to state:  June 3rd, Develop definition of eligible safety net providers and identify criteria and requirements for provider application to Department.  Who in the community has been consulted or has seen the results of any of this work?  Although the department and others claimed that this proposal was not about closing or reducing safety net providers, the workplan says:  OHIP to establish MA rates for hospitals – to assist closures and APG rate enhancement for voluntary inpatient bed reductions.
· Proposal #196 – Supportive housing.  July to September meetings with internal and external stakeholders on options, with a proposal finalized for October.  Who has been consulted and is involved with these efforts?
· #243 – Accountable Care Organizations – States begin ongoing discussions with HANYS and Greater New York Hospital Association on May 17th and contact primary care providers by June 30th.    The setting up of ACO’s could have a major impact on access to care in many communities, and yet there is no mention of consultation with community organizations.   

· #4651 – Global Spending Cap – There does not appear to be any mention of impact on access to care or reductions in services in medically underserved communities.

